Letter by Joe Whitaker
This article is a letter that Joe Whitaker wrote to 'Coalition' magazine.
Joe was a member of GMCDP for many years.
He was also a member of the Alliance for Inclusive Education (ALLFIE).
ALFIE was a group of people who fought for disabled children to be able to go to normal schools like everyone else.
Joe died in March 2023.
Joe wrote a lot of letters and articles that were published in 'Coalition' magazine.
We are putting them together on the website in memory of Joe and to thank him for all the work he did for GMCDP.
This letter was published in May 2007.
This letter is about a new school that was being built in Rochdale when Joe wrote it.
Before this new school was built, there had been 2 schools in Rochdale. 
One was a 'special' school only  for disabled children. The other one was a 'mainstream' school for non-disabled children.
The new school was meant to replace both of them. Disabled and non-disabled kids would both go to it.
It had not yet been built when Joe wrote this letter.
Joe found out that it was going to be built because there was an article about it in a local newspaper.
The newspaper article talked about this like it was a very good thing.
But Joe did not think it would be such a good thing. In this letter he explains why he thinks this.
The head teacher of the special school said the new school would be good because children from both the old schools would now all be in one school together.
This meant that children from both the schools could become friends with each other.
Then they would all be one school community.
There were lots of other places where councils were doing things like this with schools.
Making different special and mainstream schools into one big school is called locational integration.
Location means the place where something happens.
Integration means bringing together. It is the opposite of segregation.
Segregation means keeping groups of people separate from each other, like disabled people and non-disabled people.
Separate schools for disabled children and for non-disabled children are a kind of segregation.
So locational integration is having one school where all the children, disabled and non-disabled, are together in the same place.
The government said that this was new and exciting.
They say it is a step towards inclusive education.
Inclusive education means all children, disabled and non-disabled, having the same right to learn in the same schools.
Inclusive Education means that normal schools should adapt to help disabled children learn, rather than sending them to special schools.
But Joe says that this is not true.
He actually thinks that doing locational integration can stop us from getting real inclusive education.
Joe says that in locational integration, even though disabled and non-disabled children are in the same schools, they are still kept separate inside them.
The ways that they are kept separate are just more hidden.
It looks like they are all together and equal, but really they are not.
Disabled children in Rochdale would all still go to one school, even though there would be non-disabled children there too.
They still would not all be able to go to the school nearest to them.
Joe says that there was a report about schools 30 years before called the Warnock report.
This report was made by a group of people who knew about education, like teachers and researchers.
It was meant to tell the government what to do about education for disabled children.
The report said that the government should bring together special and ordinary schools, like what is happening in Rochdale.
But in the schools where this has been done in the last 30 years, this has not worked.
The schools are supposed to become one community, but this does not happen.
The disabled and non-disabled children stay separated in the school.
Because they don't learn or play together, disabled and non disabled children do not often become friends with each other. 
Non-disabled children sometimes bully the disabled children. They might think that they are better than the disabled children.
Disabled people and their allies have been fighting to stop disabled children being kept separate from non-disabled children in schools.
We know now that keeping disabled and non-disabled children separate is bad for all the children and for the whole community.
It means that disabled children cannot be an equal part of their local communities.
When they grow up, they are still separate from non-disabled people.
Disabled children can give a lot to their schools and communities if they are allowed to.
But whether or not they can give anything to the community, they still have a right to be in the community.
The United Nations said that they have this right.
The United Nations is a group including most of the countries in the world. They try to stop wars between countries and help different countries to work together.
The United Nations make rules about human rights for all countries to follow.
They made a set of rules about disabled people's rights. This is called the United Nations Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities (UNCRPD).
The government of Britain, like lots of other countries, agreed to follow this.
The UNCRPD says that governments should stop building separate special and mainstream schools.
Instead, they should make sure that all the schools are accessible for disabled children.
They should give all disabled children the support that they need to go to the same schools and learn the same things as non-disabled children.
The newspaper article says that the new school in Rochdale will have some shared things for the disabled and non-disabled children.
They will have shared science labs and shared places to play sports.
They will have a shared cafe and a shared reception.
But saying that they will have those things shared does not mean that they will have everything shared.
If you say that two groups will share some things between them, you are still saying that they are two separate groups.
Joe wonders how many other things will be shared at the new school and how many will not.
Maybe they will still have two separate head teachers.
Maybe the teachers from the two schools will still work separately and have separate places to go for their breaks from teaching.
Joe thinks that they should just have one school with no separation between disabled and non-disabled children.
Then it really would be a community where everyone is equal.
In this new school, disabled and non-disabled children will still be taught by different teachers and learn different things.
Joe says that real inclusive education means all children are taught together and learn the same things.
All children should be able to be friends with each other, whether they are disabled or not.
Joe thinks this cannot happen if there are still ways to keep disabled and non-disabled children separate from each other.
Joe says that people who want inclusive education should not be tricked by things that look like they are inclusive, but are not really.
We need to change the whole way children are taught, not just change small parts of it in ways that don't really make much difference.
We need to keep saying that all children have the same rights to go to schools together and learn everything that non-disabled children get to learn.
Joe says that disabled children are still being segregated in special schools, even when they and their families do not want this.
The laws about education that we have now still allow this to happen.
If families try to stop it happening, councils and the government will fight against them.
Families might need to complain lots of times and keep arguing with their local councils to let their children go to mainstream schools.
They might even have to go to court to try to stop the council sending their children to special schools.
All this takes a lot of time and costs a lot of money.
Lots of families might give up because they can't afford it or because it is so tiring and difficult.
The courts might also decide that it is the child's impairment that is the problem, rather than the child not getting the right support.
Joe says this is because they believe in the medical model of disability, instead of the social model.
They think disability is a problem for disabled people themselves, instead of a problem caused by society not giving disabled people what we need.
So the courts might not stop disabled children being segregated.
Joe thinks that the new school in Rochdale could have been a really good chance to have real inclusive education.
The council in Rochdale could have made a school that really was for all children.
They could have tried to end all the bad things that happen because disabled and non-disabled children are kept apart from each other.
They could have made a community where everyone is welcome and everyone is equally valued.
But they chose not to do that.
They chose to build a new school that is still really a special school, even though it has disabled and non-disabled children in the same place.
They are still doing segregation, even though they are pretending that they are not.
We need to show everyone that this is happening and that it is wrong, and we need to stop it.
We still need to fight for real inclusive education and for disabled children to have the same right as non-disabled children to belong everywhere.
